

Making Biblical Scholarship Accessible

This document was supplied for free educational purposes. Unless it is in the public domain, it may not be sold for profit or hosted on a webserver without the permission of the copyright holder.

If you find it of help to you and would like to support the ministry of Theology on the Web, please consider using the links below:



https://www.buymeacoffee.com/theology



https://patreon.com/theologyontheweb

# PayPal

https://paypal.me/robbradshaw

A table of contents for the *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical*Society can be found here:

https://biblicalstudies.org.uk/articles whs 01.php

# BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE 1992

CLIVE D. FIELD, M.A., D.Phil., P.G.Cert.Ed., University Library, University of Birmingham, Edgbaston, Birmingham, B15 2TT

# BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE, 1992

# BIBLIOGRAPHY AND HISTORIOGRAPHY

BERGER, Teresa: "Charles Wesley: A Literary Overview", Charles Wesley, Poet and Theologian, edited by Steven T. Kimbrough, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1992, pp. 21-9, 227-32.

DYKES, Eric William: The Wesley Historical Society North East Branch, Index to Bulletins, Record of Outings and Lectures, 1962-1992, [Sunder-

land: the Branch, 1992], 26pp.

ELTSCHER, Susan M.: Women in the Wesleyan and United Methodist Traditions: A Bibliography, edited by Susan M. Eltscher, Madison: General Commission on Archives and History, The United Methodist Church, 1991, 158pp.

FIELD, Clive Douglas: "Bibliography of Methodist Historical Literature, 1990", Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLVIII,

1991-2, pp. 165-76.

O'BRIEN, Elmer J.: Methodist Reviews Index, 1818-1985: A Retrospect-5. ive Index of Periodical Articles and Book Reviews [published by The United Methodist Church and its predecessor bodies], Nashville: Board of Higher Education and Ministry, The United Methodist Church, 1989-91, 2 vol., xxiii. 457, xiv. 615pp.
RACK, Henry Derman: [John] "Wesley and his Biographers", Wesley

Historical Society North East Branch Bulletin, No. 57, February 1992,

pp. 3-8.

ROWE, Kenneth Elmer: United Methodist Studies: Basic Bibliographies, compiled and edited by Kenneth Elmer Rowe, third edition, Nash-

ville: Abingdon Press, 1992, 128pp.

TRIPP, David Howard & MACQUIBAN, Timothy Stuart Alexander -: Bibliography of the Works of A. Raymond George, edited by David Howard Tripp and Timothy Stuart Alexander-Macquiban, Wesley Historical Society Bristol Branch Occasional Paper, No. 8, Bristol: the Branch, 1992, [16]pp.

See also Nos. 48, 50, 55.

# SOURCES AND ARCHIVES

CENSUS OFFICE: Buckinghamshire Returns of the Census of Religious Worship, 1851, edited by Edward Legg, Buckinghamshire Record Society [Publications], No. 27, Aylesbury: the Society, 1991, xviii.

10. FIELD, Clive Douglas: "Methodist Research Collections at the John Rylands University Library of Manchester", Wesley Historical Society West Midlands Branch Bulletin, Vol. 5, No. 9, Spring 1992, pp.

125-30.

FIELD, Clive Douglas: "The People Called Methodists Microfiche II. Project: A Progress Report", Bulletin of the Association of British Theological and Philosophical Libraries, Vol. 2, No. 13, March 1992, pp. 3-7.

SETON, Rosemary & NAISH, Emily: A Preliminary Guide to the Archives of British Missionary Societies, [London]: School of Oriental and Af-

rican Studies, 1992, iv. 104pp.

WARRINGTON: Register of Births and Baptisms at the Wesleyan Methodist 13. Chapel, Bank Street, Warrington, 1809-1837, transcribed, edited and indexed by David Forrest, Warrington: Warrington Group of the Liverpool & S.W. Lancashire Family History Society, 1990, [2]. 65pp.

See also Nos. 24, 70, 72.

# CONNEXIONAL HISTORIES

Bebbington, David William: Victorian Nonconformity, Bangor, Gwyn-

edd: Headstart History, 1992, [6]. 84pp.

BILLINGTON, Louis: "British and American Methodisms Grow apart" [contrasts and comparisons, 1784-1850], The End of Anglo-America: Historical Essays in the Study of Cultural Divergence, edited by Robert Arthur Burchell, Manchester: Manchester University Press, 1991, pp. 113-36.

LANGLEY, Lloyd: Our Chapel [Methodist chapel life in the nineteenth 16. and early twentieth centuries, with special reference to the North East of England], Beamish: North of England Open Air Museum,

[1992], [48]pp.

TURNER, John Munsey: "Methodism and English Society from John Wesley to Margaret Thatcher", Wesley Historical Society Cumbria

Branch Journal, No. 30, Autumn 1992, pp. 2-10.

WARD, William Reginald: The Protestant Evangelical Awakening [of the early eighteenth century in its European and Anglo-American contexts], Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1992, xviii. 370pp.

See also Nos. 43, 46. LOCAL HISTORIES

19. BAMBRICK, Rodney: The Church by the Sea: Queen's Parade Methodist Church, Bangor, Northern Ireland, 1820-1991, [Bangor, Co. Down: the

Church], 1991, 84pp.

Biggs, Barry John: "Saints of the Soil: Early Methodism in Agricul-20. tural Areas" [with special reference to Nottinghamshire, Dorset and Lincolnshire, particularly in the early nineteenth century], Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLVIII, 1991-2, pp. 177-90.

Burrows, Howard: "Religious Provision and Practice in some mainly Rural Poor Law Districts of the Lowland Marches, 1815-1914" Council for National Academic Awards (Wolverhampton Polytech-

nic) Ph.D. thesis, 1991.

27.

CUNLIFFE, Norman: The Beckoning of the West: A Lancashire Odyssey 22. [the westward expansion of Methodism in Lancashire, from the 1740s to the 1860s], Blackpool: the author in co-operation with the North Lancashire District Methodist History Group, 1992, 116pp.

DARLINGTON, Thomas William Maurice: Glimpses into Renown: The 23. Wayside Conference Chapel Called Hicks' Mill, Gwennap, Cornwall [1821-1991], [Gwennap: Hicks' Mill Methodist Church], 1991, 84pp.

FORREST, David: Warrington Places of Worship: Their History, Schools and 24. Registers, second edition, Warrington: Warrington Family History Group of the Liverpool & S.W. Lancashire Family History Society, 1992, [2]. 57pp.

GRIFFITHS, G. J. C.: "Winsford Methodism: Its Origins, Growth and 25. Influence on a Developing Mid-Cheshire Industrial Community" [1740-1989], University of Keele M.A. thesis, 1990, [2]. 341pp.

HARGREAVES, John Andrew: "Religion and Society in the Parish of 26. Halifax, c. 1740-1914", Council for National Academic Awards (Huddersfield Polytechnic) Ph.D. thesis, 1991, [8]. 486pp.

HEMPTON, David Neil & HILL, Myrtle: Evangelical Protestantism in Ulster Society, 1740-1890, London: Routledge, 1992, xiv. 272pp.

JAMIESON, William: "Then and There: The Wesleyan Methodist 28. Church in Scotland Seen through the Eyes of the 'Scrapbook of Methodism in Scotland' (S.R.O. CH 11 39 1)"[collected by Charles Thomas Nightingale], Journal of the Scottish Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 22, 1992, pp. 1-14.

30. Morris, Jeremy N.: "The Origins and Growth of Primitive Methodism in East Surrey" [as revealed in the records of the Croydon Primitive Methodist Circuit from the 1850s to the 1920s], Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLVIII, 1991-2, pp. 133-49.

31. MORRIS, Jeremy N.: Religion and Urban Change: Croydon, 1840-1914, Royal Historical Society Studies in History, 65, Woodbridge: Boy-

dell Press, 1992, xii. 236pp.

32. NAYLOR, Frederick Hughes: Lord Crawford's other Acre (Mining and Methodism in a Lancashire Village) [Crawford, in the early twentieth century], Wigan: Seymour Publishing, 1992, [16]. 74pp.

33. Shaw, Thomas: Gwennap Pit: John Wesley's Amphitheatre—A Cornish Pardon, Busveal: the Methodist Church Council, 1992, 72pp.

34. SHORT, Colin C.: "Bible Christians in Durham: The Establishment of the Bible Christian Mission in County Durham, 1874-1878", Durham County Local History Society Bulletin, No. 47, December 1991, pp. 83-100.

35. SHORT, Colin C.: "Migration, Methodism and Mining in the North" [Bible Christian missions in the later nineteenth century, with special reference to Northumberland and Durham], Journal of the Trevithick Society, No. 18, 1991, pp. 2-28.

36. SMITH, Christopher H.: A Hundred and Fifty Years of Village Methodism: The Story of Shenley Methodist Church, 1836-1990, [Shenley: the

Church], 1992, iv. 52pp.

37. STUBLEY, Peter Derek: "Serious Religion and the Improvement of Public Manners: The Scope and Limitations of Evangelicalism in Hull, 1770-1914", University of Durham Ph.D. thesis, 1991, viii. 345PP

38. Tidwell, Stanley C.: Pill Methodist Church, 1757-1982, [Pill: the Church], 1982, 42. [45]pp.

See also Nos. 2, 9, 13, 16, 56-7, 60-1, 65, 69, 73, 76-8, 85, 128, 134, 136-8, 140-2, 148, 151, 156.

#### BIOGRAPHIES: THE WESLEYS

39. Albin, Thomas R.: "Charles Wesley's other Prose Writings" [journals, sermons, tracts and other miscellaneous writings], Charles Wesley, Poet and Theologian, edited by Steven T. Kimbrough, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1992, pp. 85-94, 234-6.

40. BAKER, Frank: "Charles Wesley's Letters", ibid., pp. 72-84, 233-4.
41. BOWMER, John Coates: "Charles Wesley", Wesley Historical Society Lon-

don and Home Counties Branch Bulletin, No. 45, Spring 1992, pp. 3-8.

42. BOWMER, John Coates: "Susanna Wesley", Wesley Historical Society
North East Branch Bulletin, No. 58, September 1992, pp. 3-9.

43. Chadwick, William Owen: "John Wesley and the Origins of Methodism", The Contribution of Methodism to Atlantic Canada, edited by Charles Hugh Hope Scobie & John Webster Grant, Montreal: McGill-Queen's University Press, 1992, pp. 11-31.

44. CLINE, Dorothy Peake: "The Word Abused: Problematic Religious Language in Selected Prose Works of [Jonathan] Swift, [John] Wesley and [Samuel] Johnson", University of Delaware Ph.D.

thesis, 1991, 414pp.

45. DALLIMORE, Arnold Arthur: Susanna, the Mother of John and Charles Wesley, Darlington: Evangelical Press, 1992, 176pp.

English, Donald: "Rivisitazione di Aldersgate: storia e teologia della 46. missione metodista" [Aldersgate revisited: the history and theology of the Methodist mission], Protestantesimo, Vol. 47, 1992, pp. 82-95.

HART, Elizabeth Hannon: "Finding the Real Susanna: Portraits of 47. Susanna Wesley", American Theological Library Association Proceedings, Vol. 45, 1991, pp. 152-72.

HART, Elizabeth Hannon: "Susanna Wesley and her Editors", Pro-48. ceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLVIII, 1991-2, pp. 202-9, Vol. 49, 1993-4, pp. 1-10.

HEITZENRATER, Richard Paul: "Charles Wesley and the Methodist 49. Tradition", Charles Wesley, Poet and Theologian, edited by Steven T. Kimbrough, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1992, pp. 176-85, 243-5.

LONGDEN, Leicester Ralph: "To Recover a Christian Sense of His-50. tory: The Theological Vocation of Albert Cook Outler" [including his interpretation of John Wesley], Drew University Ph.D. thesis, 1992, 253pp.

Maddox, Randy Lynn: "Continuing the Conversation" [further re-51. flections on John Wesley's theological development, in the light of the Aldersgate experience, and in response to Kenneth Collins], Methodist History, Vol. XXX, 1991-2, pp. 235-41.
Parkes, William: "John Wesley, Field Preacher", ibid., pp. 217-34.

52. RATABOUL, Louis J.: John Wesley: un anglican sans frontières, 1703-1791

53. [John Wesley, Anglican without a parish], Nancy: Presses Universitaires de Nancy, 1991, 239pp.

WAKEFIELD, Gordon Stevens: "John and Charles Wesley: A Tale of Two Brothers", The English Religious Tradition and the Genius of Ang-54. licanism, edited by Geoffrey Rowell, Wantage: IKON, 1992, pp. 165-93.

WITHERINGTON, Ben: [John] "Wesley on the Rack, Rack on Wesley: 55. A Review Article" [of Henry Rack's Reasonable Enthusiast: John Wesley and the Rise of Methodism, London: Epworth Press, 1989], Ashland Theological Journal, Vol. 23, 1991, pp. 76-81.

See also Nos. 1, 6, 17, 62, 71, 75, 79-83, 86-104, 107-18, 120-7, 132, 143-4, 146-7, 149-50, 153, 155.

# BIOGRAPHIES: OTHER

56. Amis, Arthur H.: From Dawn to Dusk: A Countryman Remembers—Some Reminiscences of and by Arthur Amis [Norfolk Methodist, farmworker, and trade union and Labour Party activist, Lighthorne: Simac Marketing, 1992, [8]. 172pp.
57. BAUMBER, Michael: "William Grimshaw, Patrick Brontë and the

Evangelical Revival" [with special reference to Haworth], History

Today, Vol. 42, November 1992, pp. 25-31.

58. [DAVIES, Robert & Jones, Mary]: Percy Scott Remembered [1910-91], [edited by Robert Davies & Mary Jones], Houghton-le-Spring: printed by the Gilpin Press, [1992], [2]. 70pp.

DYKES, Eric William: "Rev. Vincent Taylor, D.D., Ph.D., F.B.A." 59. [1887-1968], Methodist Church North Lancashire District Methodist

History Group Bulletin, No. 16, Autumn 1992, pp. 2-9.

FINCH. Stanley: "Rememberable Things": A Farm Youth of Yester-Year 6o. [1918-27, in Westmorland and North Lancashire], Arnside: Arnprint, [1992], [4]. 63pp.

LOWES, Mary: William Dowson, 1850-1879, Teesdale Lead Miner and 6ı. Wesleyan Methodist Missionary [in the West Indies, 1875-9], [New-

biggin in Teesdale: the author], 1992, 36pp.

- 62. McCarty, Michael Troy: "The Internal Congruity of George Whitefield's Letters, 1735-1742: A Word Frequency Analysis", Mississippi State University M.A. thesis, 1990, 108pp.
- 63. MALCHOW, Howard LeRoy: Gentlemen Capitalists: The Social and Political World of the Victorian Businessman [four portraits, including one of Sir William McArthur, 1809-91], Basingstoke: Macmillan, 1991, xii. 423DD.
- 64. MATTHEWS, John: Amos: Rev. Amos B. Matthews, Victorian Methodist Traveller [1842-1900], Hanley Swan: Self Publishing Association, 1992, 224pp.
- 65. MURRAY, Albert Victor: A Northumbrian Methodist Childhood: An Autobiographical Account of Family, Community and Chapel Life in Choppington and Berwick-upon-Tweed around the Turn of the 19th Century, edited and introduced by Geoffrey Eden Milburn, Morpeth: Northumberland County Library, 1992, xix. 95pp.
- 66. RACK, Henry Derman: "Evangelical Endings: Death-beds in Evangelical Biography" [in late eighteenth- and nineteenth-century England], Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester, Vol. 74. No. 1. Spring 1002, pp. 30-56.
- 74, No. 1, Spring 1992, pp. 39-56.
  67. ROBERTS, Stephen: "Joseph Barker and the Radical Cause, 1848-1851", Publications of the Thoresby Society, Second Series, Vol. 1, 1991 for 1990, pp. 59-73.
- 68. Robertson, Edwin Hanton: George: A Biography of Viscount Tonypandy, London: Marshall Pickering, 1992, xv. 352pp.
- 69. ROBINSON, Arthur R. B.: The Counting House: Thomas Thompson of Hull (1754-1828) and his Family, York: William Sessions, 1992, xi. 120pp.
- 70. Rose, Edward Alan: "The Diary of an Edwardian Minister" [Walter Henry Lockley, of the Methodist New Connexion, for the years 1880-9 and 1898-1908], Heritage: The Journal of the East Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 3, No. 8, October 1992, pp. 4-21.
- 71. STOUT, Harry S.: The Divine Dramatist: George Whitefield and the Rise of Modern Evangelicalism, Grand Rapids: Wm. B. Eerdmans Publishing Company, 1991, xxiv. 301pp.
- 72. THOMAS, Graham C. G.: "George Whitefield and Friends: The Correspondence of Some Early Methodists" [in South Glamorgan Library MS 1553: part 5, 11 April-20 July 1739, part 6, 21 July-3 August 1739, with notes and index of personal names for parts 1-6], National Library of Wales Journal, Vol. XXVII, 1991-2, pp. 289-318, 431-52.
- 73. Tudur, Geraint: "A Critical Study, Based on his own Diaries, of the Life and Work of Howell Harris and his Contribution to the Revival in Wales between 1735 and 1750", University of Oxford D.Phil. thesis, 1989, 291pp.
- 74. Turner, John Munsey: "The Last of the Wesleyans: Henry Bett (1876-1953)", Journal of the Lincolnshire Methodist History Society, Vol. 4. No. 4. Spring 1992, pp. 95-192.
- 4, No. 4, Spring 1992, pp. 95-102.

  75. Tyson, John Rodger: "'An Instrument for Sally': Charles Wesley's Shorthand Biography of John Davis" [1786], Methodist History, Vol. XXX, 1991-2, pp. 103-8.
- 76. VALENTINE, Simon Ross: "John Bennet: 'Servant of Jesus Christ in the Worke of the Gospel'" [the Methodist years, 1743-52], ibid., pp. 159-65.

77. VALENTINE, Simon Ross: "John Bennet, 1714-1759: His Life and Theology", University of Wales (Bangor) Ph.D. thesis, 1992, ix. 486pp.

 WILLIAMS, Albert Hughes: "Thomas Williams (1720-1787): Pioneer of Irish Methodism", Bulletin of the Weslev Historical Society (Irish

Branch), Vol. 2, Part 3, Summer 1992, pp. 15-30.

79. Wood, Arthur Skevington: Brothers in Arms: John Wesley's Early Clerical Associates [John Hodges, Henry Piers, Samuel Taylor, John Meriton, Charles Manning, Richard Thomas Bateman, and Vincent Perronet], Nantwich: Wesley Historical Society Publishing Office, 1992, iv. 36pp.

See also Nos. 13, 32, 50, 99, 103, 129, 132-3, 139, 154, 156.

# THEOLOGY

80. Bryant, Barry E.: John Wesley on the Origins of Evil, Occasional Paper No. 7 of the Wesley Fellowship, Bulkington: the Fellowship, 1992, [2]. 26pp.

81. Burgess, Stuart John: The Spiritual Journey of John Wesley: A Study of his Doctrine of Christian Perfection, Birmingham: printed by the University of Birmingham Printing Section, 1990, [6]. 107. [6]. 16.

[2]pp.

82. CAMPBELL, Ted Allen: "Christian Tradition, John Wesley and Evangelicalism" [with special reference to the apostolic and Anglican traditions], Anglican Theological Review, Vol. 74, 1992, pp. 54-67.

83. CARDER, Kenneth L.: "Doctrinal/Theological Themes for Preaching: John Wesley and the Galatian and Colossian Letters", Quarterly Review: A Journal of Theological Resources for Ministry, Vol. 12, No. 2,

Summer 1992, pp. 103-19.

84. EDMONDSON, John James William: "The Doctrines of Hell and Judgment and the Need for Personal Conversion as an Index to the Development of Liberal Theology within the Theological Colleges of the Methodist Church in England from 1907 to 1932", University of Durham M.A. thesis, 1990, 207pp.

 Green, Simon J. D.: "'Spiritual Science' and Conversion Experience in Edwardian Methodism: The Example of West Yorkshire", Jour-

nal of Ecclesiastical History, Vol. 43, 1992, pp. 428-46.

86. Kim, Hong Ki: "The Theology of Social Sanctification Examined in the Thought of John Wesley and in Minjung Theology: A Comparative Study", Drew University Ph.D. thesis, 1991, 241pp.

87. Kim, Kwang Yui: "A Tension between the Desire to Follow the Example of Jesus' Life and the Desire to Trust in His Redemptive Work: The Theology of John Wesley Reflected in his 'Christian Library'", Westminster Theological Seminary Ph.D. thesis, 1992, 262pp.

88. KLAIBER, Walter: "Aus Glauben, damit aus Gnaden: Der Grundsatz paulinischer Soteriologie und die Gnadenlehre John Wesleys" [principles of Pauline soteriology and John Wesley's doctrine of grace], Zeitschrift für Theologie und Kirche, Vol. 88, 1991, pp. 313-38.

 KNICKERBOCKER, Waldo Emerson: "Arminian Anglicanism and John and Charles Wesley", Memphis Theological Seminary Journal, Vol. 29,

No. 3, Fall 1991, pp. 79-97.

90. Lee, Hoo-Jung: "The Doctrine of New Creation in the Theology of John Wesley", Emory University Ph.D. thesis, 1991, 274pp.

#### Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society 184

91. MACCORMACK, James T.: "An Examination of John Wesley's Notes on the New Testament, with Particular Reference to Religious Life and Practice of Eighteenth Century England", Queen's University, Belfast M.Th. thesis, 1991, [2]. iii. 348pp.

MADDOX, Randy Lynn: "Opinion, Religion and 'Catholic Spirit': 92. John Wesley on Theological Integrity", Asbury Theological Journal,

Vol. 47, No. 1, Spring 1992, pp. 63-87.

MILLER, Richard A.: "Scriptural Authority and Christian Perfec-93. tion: John Wesley and the Anglican Tradition", Drew University Ph.D. thesis, 1991, 323pp.

NAGLEE, David Ingersoll: From Everlasting to Everlasting: John Wesley 94. on Eternity and Time, New York: Peter Lang, 1991, 2 vol., x. 651pp.

- OUTLER, Albert Cook: John Wesley's Sermons: An Introduction [reprinted 95• from The Works of John Wesley, Volume 1: Sermons I, 1-33, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1984], Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1991, 107pp.
- RIVERS, Isabel: Reason, Grace and Sentiment: A Study of the Language of 96. Religion and Ethics in England, 1660-1780-Volume 1, Whichcote to Wesley, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1991, xiii. 277 pp.
- RUNYON, Theodore H.: "The Role of Experience in Religion" [for 97. John Wesley], International Journal for Philosophy of Religion, Vol. 31, 1992, pp. 187-94.

Selleck, Jerald Brian: "John Wesley and Spiritual Formation", Dox-98. ology, Vol. 7, 1990, pp. 6-16.

- Smrth, Robert Doyle: "John Wesley and Jonathan Edwards on Religious Experience: A Comparative Analysis", Wesleyan Theological 99. Journal, Vol. 25, No. 1, Spring 1990, pp. 130-46.
- 100. WAGLEY, Laurence A.: "The Wesleyan Revival and Forgiveness of Sin", Liturgy [Washington], Vol. 9, No. 4, 1991, pp. 87-93.

101. WEEMS, Lovett Hayes: John Wesley's Message Today, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1991, 96pp.

102. Wesley, John: Die 53. Lehrpredigten [the fifty-three sermons], herausgegeben im Auftrag des Europäischen Rates der Evangelisch-Methodistischen Kirche, Lehrpredigten 42-47, Stuttgart: Christliches Verlagshaus, 1991, 805-915pp.

103. WOOD, Arthur Skevington: Revelation and Reason: Wesleyan Responses to Eighteenth-Century Rationalism [with special reference to the reaction of John Wesley to John Taylor, and of John William Fletcher and Joseph Benson to Joseph Priestley], Bulkington: Wesley Fellowship, 1992, 103pp.

See also Nos. 18, 39, 46, 50-1, 59, 66, 77, 104-5, 108, 111-13, 115, 117-18, 124-5, 145.

# DOCTRINE OF THE CHURCH

104. WAINWRIGHT, Geoffrey: [John and Charles] "Wesley and the Communion of Saints", One in Christ, Vol. XXVII, 1991, pp. 332-45.

#### SACRAMENTS

105. ATKINS, Martyn David: "The Liturgies and Theology of Baptism. and their Relationship with the Issues of Membership and Christian Initiation, in the Methodist Church Denominations in the British Isles in the Period 1875-1975", University of Manchester Ph.D. thesis, 1990, 3 vol., 629pp.

See also Nos. 123, 149.

# WORSHIP AND DEVOTION

106. GEORGE, Alfred Raymond: "The Methodist Church Service" [in Great Britain, historical and contemporary], Liturgy [London], Vol. 4, 1979-80, pp. 48-52.

107. GEORGE, Alfred Raymond: "The Sunday Service, 1784" fof the

Methodists], Doxology, Vol. 1, 1984, pp. 5-13. 108. JACKSON, Marion A.: "An Analysis of the Source of John Wesley's Directions for Renewing our Covenant with God" [the influence of Richard and Joseph Alleine], Methodist History, Vol. XXX, 1991-2, pp. 176-84.

109. MAAS, Robin: "Wesleyan Spirituality", Spiritual Traditions for the Contemporary Church, edited by Robin Maas & Gabriel O'Donnell, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1990, pp. 303-19.

See also Nos. 8, 100, 105, 121, 125.

### HYMNOLOGY AND MUSIC

- 110. BECKERLEGGE, Oliver Aveyard: "Charles Wesley's Poetical Corpus". Charles Wesley, Poet and Theologian, edited by Steven T. Kimbrough, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1992, pp. 30-44, 232.
- III. BRYANT, Barry E.: "Trinity and Hymnody: The Doctrine of the Trinity in the Hymns of Charles Wesley", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 25, No. 2, Fall 1990, pp. 64-73.
- 112. DALE, James: "The Singer's Response to the Word: Charles Wesley's Hymns of Invitation", The Contribution of Methodism to Atlantic Canada, edited by Charles Hugh Hope Scobie & John Webster Grant, Montreal: McGill-Queen's University Press, 1992, pp. 237-56.
- 113. DAVIES, Daniel Horton Marlais: "Charles Wesley and the Calvinist Tradition" [as seen in his hymns], Charles Wesley, Poet and Theologian, edited by Steven T. Kimbrough, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1992, pp. 186-204, 245-7.
- 114. HOUGHTON, Edward: "Enjambment in John Wesley's Verse", Hymn Society of Great Britain and Ireland Bulletin, Vol. 13, 1991-3, pp. 28-32.
- 115. HOUGHTON, Edward: The Handmaid of Piety and other Papers on Charles Wesley's Hymns, York: Quacks Books in association with The Wesley Fellowship, 1992. [7]. 125pp.
- 116. HOUGHTON, Edward: "John Wesley from the German", Hymn Society of Great Britain and Ireland Bulletin, Vol. 13, 1991-3, pp. 72-80.
- 117. KIMBROUGH, Steven T.: "Charles Wesley and Biblical Interpretation" [as seen in his hymns, and in relation to eighteenth-century English biblical studies], Charles Wesley, Poet and Theologian, edited by Steven T. Kimbrough, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1992, pp. 106-36, 238-
- 118. LANGFORD, Thomas Anderson: "Charles Wesley as Theologian" [as seen in his hymns], ibid., pp. 97-105, 236-8.
- 119. MANKIN, Kenneth: "How they Sang on the Way to Zion: An Examination of the Major Hymnbooks of the Main Methodist Traditions [in Great Britain] during the Period 1875-1890, and their Relationship to Church and Society", Council for National Academic Awards (Westminster College, Oxford) M.Phil. thesis, 1992, 373pp.
- 120. Shields, Kenneth D.: "Charles Wesley as Poet" [in relation to eighteenth-century English poetry], Charles Wesley, Poet and Theologian, edited by Steven T. Kimbrough, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1992, pp. 45-71, 232-3.

121. STOOKEY, Laurence Hull: "Charles Wesley, Mentor and Contributor to Liturgical Renewal" [as seen in his hymns], ibid., pp. 137-54,

240-1.

122. TEUSCHER, Gerhart: "'Rest, Happy Saint, in Jesus Rest!' Charles Wesley (1707-1788) zum 200. Todesjahr des grossen englischen Kirchenlieddichters" [a two hundredth anniversary tribute to Charles Wesley], Musik und Kirche, Vol. 58, 1988, pp. 256-9.

123. TRIPP, David Howard: "John and Charles Wesley's Hymns on the Lord's Supper (1745): A Western Counterpart to the Kussape of the Syro-Malabar 'Raza'", The Harp: A Review of Syriac and Oriental Studies, Vol. V, No. 1/2/3, July 1992, pp. 131-55.

124. WATSON, John Richard: "Author, Faith and Word: Biblical Text and Metaphor in Charles Wesley's Hymns", Parole biblique et inspiration littéraire, [edited by S. Dayras], Paris: Groupe de Recherche Littérature et Religion dans les Pays de Langue Anglaise, Université Paris-Nord, 1989, pp. 81-95.

125. Watson, John Richard: "Charles Wesley's Hymns and the Book of Common Prayer", Cranmer, a Living Influence for 500 Years: A Collection of Essays by Writers Associated with Durham, edited by Margot

Johnson, Durham: Turnstone Ventures, 1990, pp. 204-28.

126. WESLEY, Charles: Hymns for our Lord's Resurrection, a facsimile of the first edition, London: William Strahan, 1746, with introduction and notes by Oliver Aveyard Beckerlegge, Madison: Charles Wesley Society, 1992, viii. 29pp.

127. WESLEY, Charles: The Unpublished Poetry of Charles Wesley, Volume III: Hymns and Poems for Church and World, edited by Steven T. Kimbrough & Oliver Aveyard Beckerlegge, Nashville: Kingswood

Books, 1992, 511pp.

See also Nos. 104, 155.

#### CLASS MEETINGS AND MEMBERSHIP

See Nos. 100, 105.

#### ITINERANT AND ORDAINED MINISTRY

128. CREED, Denise A.: The Queen's College, Birmingham: An Ecumenical Col-

lege, 1970-1991, Birmingham: the College, 1991, [15]pp.

129. Davies, Rupert Eric: "The Ordination of Women in Methodism: A Personal Account" [from 1933], Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLVIII, 1991-2, pp. 105-12.

130. THOMPSON, John Handby: "The Free Church Army Chaplain, 1830-1930", University of Sheffield Ph.D. thesis, 1990, [4]. 474pp.

See also Nos. 84, 141.

#### LAY MINISTRY

131. BATTY, Margaret: Stages in the Development and Control of Wesleyan Lay Leadership, 1791-1878, Peterborough: Methodist Publishing House on behalf of World Methodist Historical Society, [1992], 275pp.

132. CHILCOTE, Paul Wesley: John Wesley and the Women Preachers of Early Methodism, American Theological Library Association Monograph Series, No. 25, Metuchen: the Association and Scarecrow Press, 1991, xii. 375pp.

133. FIELD-BIBB, Jacqueline: "The Worst of Heresies" [examples of women's ministry, 1790-1830, taken from Zachariah Taft's Biographical Sketches of the Lives and Public Ministry of Various Holy Women, 2 vol., London: published for the author, 1825-8], Modern Churchman, Vol. XXXIII, No. 4, 1992, pp. 13-22.

134. Hempton, David Neil & Hill, Myrtle: "Women and Protestant Minorities in Eighteenth-Century Ireland" [with special reference to Methodists, Moravians and Quakers], Women in Early Modern Ireland, edited by Margaret MacCurtain and Mary O'Dowd, Edinburgh: Edinburgh University Press, 1991, pp. 197-211.

See also No. 3.

# **BUILDINGS AND FINANCE**

135. Barton, David Anthony: Discovering Chapels and Meeting Houses, second edition, Princes Risborough: Shire Publications, 1990, 64pp.

136. SINCLAIR, J. B. & FENN, R. W. D.: Marching to Zion: Radnorshire Chapels, Kington: Cadoc Books, 1990, 160pp.

137. TEMPLE, Philip: Islington Chap-ls: An Architectural Guide to Nonconformist and Roman Catholic Places of Worship in the London Borough of Islington, London: Royal Commission on the Historical Monuments of England, 1992, xi. 156pp.

See also No. 24.

#### HOME MISSIONS

138. ASHWORTH, Pat: Forward with Christ: The Story of Battersea Central Mission [1936-92], London: the Mission, 1992, 80pp.

See also Nos. 34-5, 52, 85, 130.

# OVERSEAS MISSIONS

139. HARES, Betty: Journeying into Openness [an autobiography and record of service with the Methodist Missionary Society, 1948-81, in China, Ghana and at the Mission House in London], Bristol: Shoreline Books, 1991, 159pp.

See also Nos. 12, 15, 61.

# POLITICAL IMPACT

140. Ambler, Rodney William: "Ranters and Rick Burners: Primitive Methodism and Rural Discontent in South Lincolnshire" [in the 1830s], Land, People and Landscapes: Essays on the History of the Lincolnshire Region Written in Honour of Rex C. Russell. edited by Dinah Tyszka, Keith Miller & Geoffrey Freeman Bryant, Lincoln: Lincolnshire Books, 1991, pp 135-43.
141. Appleby, Cedric J.: "When Cornish Methodist Ministers Went to

141. APPLEBY, Cedric J.: "When Cornish Methodist Ministers Went to Prison" [Cornish Methodism and Passive Resistance, 1902-6], Journal of the Cornish Methodist Historical Association, Vol. 8, No. 2, 1992, pp. 32-8.

142. Brown, Kenneth Douglas: "Nonconformity and Trade Unionism: The Sheffield Outrages of 1866", Currents of Radicalism: Popular Radicalism, Organised Labour and Party Politics in Britain, 1850-1914, edited by Eugenio F. Biagini & Alastair J. Reid, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1991, pp. 86-105.

143. Howard, Harry Lee: "John Wesley: Tory or Democrat?" [during the American War for Independence], Methodist History, Vol. XXXI,

1992-3, pp. 38-46.

144. Kupsch, Martin Gerhard: Krieg und Frieden: Die Stellungnahmen der Methodistischen Kirchen in den Vereinigten Staaten, Grossbritannien und Kontinentaleuropa [opinions on war and peace issues of the American, British and European Methodist Churches, from the days of John Wesley to 1988], Frankfurt am Main: Peter Lang, 1992, 2 vol., [6]. 905. lxivpp.

See also Nos. 35, 56, 63, 67-9, 146.

### SOCIAL WITNESS

145. Brown, Kenneth Roy: "The Use of the Bible in the Statements of the Methodist Church (1960-80) on the Subjects of Social Ethics", University of Sheffield M.Phil. thesis, 1988, 235pp.

146. KEEFER, Luke L.: "John Wesley, the Methodists and Social Reform in England" [in the eighteenth and early nineteenth centuries], Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 25, No. 1, Spring 1990, pp. 7-20.

147. MARQUARDT, Manfred: John Wesley's Social Ethics: Praxis and Principles, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1992, 205pp.

See also Nos. 86, 127.

# EDUCATIONAL AND YOUTH WORK

148. DAWSON, Genista W.: The Conqueror's Gems: An Anthology of Items of Hunmanby Hall [1928-91], Wetherby: the author, 1992, 350pp.

149. WILLHAUCK, Susan Etheridge: "John Wesley's View of Children: Foundations for Contemporary Christian Education", Catholic University of America Ph.D. thesis, 1992, 295pp.

See also Nos. 24, 105, 141.

# CONTRIBUTION TO SCIENCE AND MEDICINE

150. CANNON, David S. H.: "John Wesley: A Pioneer in the Use of Electricity in Medicine", Wesley Historical Society Cumbria Branch Journal, No. 30, Autumn 1992, pp. 12-15.

# LITERARY AND CULTURAL INFLUENCE

See Nos. 74, 120.
PHYSICAL AND SOCIAL OPPOSITION

151. WALSH, John Dixon: "Methodism and the Local Community in the Eighteenth Century", Vie ecclésiale: communauté et communautés, Publications du Groupe de Recherches sur l'Histoire et la Pensée Religieuses Anglaises, Université Paris-Val-de-Marne, Paris: diffusé par Didier-Erudition, 1989, pp. 141-53.

# LITERARY OPPOSITION AND PORTRAYALS

152. GLEN, Robert: "Methodism, Religious Dissent and Revolution in the English Satiric Prints, 1780-1815", Consortium on Revolutionary Europe, 1750-1850: Proceedings, Vol. 19, Part 1, 1989, pp. 173-88.

RELATIONS WITH OTHER CHURCHES

153. Berger, Teresa: "Charles Wesley and Roman Catholicism", Charles Wesley, Poet and Theologian, edited by Steven T. Kimbrough, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1992, pp. 205-21, 247-50.

154. Davies, Rupert Eric: "The Postponement of Unity: A Personal Account" [of Methodism's ecumenical relations in England, 1946-82, with special reference to the Anglican-Methodist Conversations], Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. XLVIII, 1991-2, pp. 191-201.

155. Leaven, Robin Alan: "Charles Wesley and Anglicanism", Charles Wesley, Poet and Theologian, edited by Steven T. Kimbrough, Nash-

ville: Kingswood Books, 1992, pp. 157-75, 241-3.

156. RACK, Henry Derman: "The Providential Moment: Church Building, Methodism and Evangelical Entryism in Manchester, 1788-1825" [with special reference to Cornelius Bayley, Nicholas Mosley Cheek and Edward Smyth], Transactions of the Historic Society of Lancashire and Cheshire, Vol. 141, 1992 for 1991, pp. 235-60.

157. TURNER-SMITH, Judith M.: "Methodists in Dialogue: Some Values of the People Called Methodist and their Implications in a Multifaith Context" [historical and contemporary perspectives], University of

Birmingham M.A. dissertation, 1991, [6]. 57pp.

See also Nos. 57, 79, 82, 89, 93, 103, 113, 125, 128, 130, 151.

CLIVE D. FIELD.